AVENING PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING OF AVENING PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON

THURSDAY, 19 JUNE 2014 

PRESENT:   Cllr A Slater (Chairman), Cllr M Williamson (Vice-Chairman), Cllr T Beardsell, Cllr D Conway, Cllr Mrs G Parsons, Cllr J Parsons, Cllr Mrs L Reid, Cllr M Williamson.
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Tony, Barbara & Kiley Bond and Deryck Robbins, Cllr A E Hicks (County) and Mrs C Braidwood (Clerk)
	63/14

Action:
Action:
	Public Question Time
Bond Family – Plot adjacent to the Playgroup at Sunground  

It was explained that Kiley Bond holds the licence for use of the land which has been cut short to 6 months and that they have been advised by other residents that there is a proposal to develop the site on which they believe there is a covenant.

Members confirmed that GCC has applied to CDC to erect 11 houses including 6 affordable units for local people.  Cllr Hicks agreed to query whether there is a covenant on the land made by the donor.  It was further agreed to keep Ms Bond informed regarding the planning application.
It was noted that the road surface in Lawrence Road is in a poor condition with many potholes.  It was agreed to pass this information on to Gloucestershire Highways.

	
	

	64/14
	Police

	
	Monthly Crime And Anti Social Behaviour Report
The report was noted together with the break in to outbuildings.

	
	

	65/14
	Apologies And Reasons For Absence 

Cllr J Catterall (Personal)  and Cllr Mrs C Mitchell (Personal)

	
	

	66/14
	Code of Conduct

	66.1/14
	Declarations Of Interest in Items on the Agenda
Cllr A Slater in Item 72.2/14

Cllr A Slater and Cllr T Beardsell in Item 72.3/14 

	66.2/14
	Updates to Members Register Interested (if appropriate)
None

	
	

	67/14
	Matters Arising From The Minutes 

	
	Planning Application Relating to New Fence Between Church and Primary School
It was noted that the School supported the new fence.

	
	

	68/14

Action:
	To Approve And Sign the Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council held on Thursday, 17 May 2014

Cllr Mrs Parson pointed out that the Minutes didn’t include a report of the Highways meeting at Greenway Head.   It was agreed that the Minutes would be amended and submitted for approval at the next meeting and that Highways should be chased for a follow up from the meeting. 

	
	

	69/14

Action:
	County and District Councillors’ Report

Cllr Parsons advised that he has been re-elected Chair of Audit & Scrutiny at CDC and that other news from District Council is covered by the Leaders Update. 

H O SC is pressing for 2 additional ambulances and is also giving 100 defibrillators for the County.  In addition 100 additional First responders are being recruited.  Cllr Parsons agreed to enquire if either are available for Avening.
Cllr Tony Hicks
Advised that he is no longer Chairman of GCC but is involved with the Police Panel scrutiny group.
£3.4 m has been awarded to the County by national government for road repairs.

Gill Portlock has transferred to Amey, the new Highways contractor, and prioritises all repair queries that must be carried out within 28 days.  It was noted that the white lines identifying potholes are disappearing before being repaired.  Cllr Hicks confirmed that each site is photographed and recorded. 
Public health funding of £40,000 over 2 years is available.  This could be delegated to Parish Council’s via a nominated Councillor.  It was agreed to defer any decision to next meeting and advise Cllr Hicks accordingly.

	
	

	70/14
	Chairman’s Report 

	
	The Villager
The Chairman advised that a proposal to deliver The Villager free to all residents is to be considered by the PCC in July and, if approved, a request s for some funding will be made to the Council.  The total cost is likely to be around £1,000 per year but further advertising is to be investigated to cover some costs.  Cherington will also be included in delivery and a request to help with the costs.

	Action:
	Memorial Hall Committee
There had been a disappointing attendance at the AGM.  The Management Committee would like to be replaced and is looking for new committee members.  School parents are being approached for support.  It was agreed to include this on the agenda for the next meeting.

	Action:
	Finance Checks
It was agreed that Cllr M Williamson, Cllr Mrs G Parsons, Cllr A Slater and Cllr J Catteral would form a group to carry out periodic Finance checks.  The next one would be done after the July meeting.  

	
	

	71/14
	Community Issues & Projects

	71.1/14

Action:
	Traffic and Highways
Maintenance of Ash Path
A complaint has been received from a resident about overgrown vegetation and the surface that needs resurfacing at the top of the path.  It was agreed to advise Highways and also to chase the road markings at the bottom of Tetbury Hill.

It was further noted that the byway off Green Lane (open to all traffic) is overgrown and the Clerk was requested to advise Mr Richards, the landowner, and to include a notice that in The Villager that landowners are responsible for Byways and Bridle paths crossing their land.  

	71.2/14
	Community Issues

	71.2.1/14

Action:
	WW1 Commemorations – To Receive Update
Cllr Parsons request that the application for CDC’s grant should be made as soon as possible and that he may have £150 available.  Members were advised that the event organised by Cllr Mrs Mitchell is being advertised by flyers to every household and also at the Avening Angels event.

	71.2.2/14
	Annual Village Meeting 

	Action:
	Provision of Village Shop
The lack of a Village Shop had been raised at the Annual Village meeting and following discussion it was agreed that if one were run on a volunteer basis then it should be the responsibility of residents.  The Chairman advised that some had indicated an interest.  It was noted that the planning application on land adjacent to 11 High Street included a ‘Village shop’ and the Clerk was instructed to request further details from CDC Planners.  In the meantime, it was agreed that the Council should consider supporting any proposal that comes forward but not instigate a new initiative and to include this on agenda for next meeting.

	Action:
	Support for Youth Club 
The Chairman advised that the Youth Club is closed until September, as a new committee could not be reformed in time to agree contracts for youth workers.  Members expressed regret that this had happened and requested it to be placed on the agenda for update at the next meeting.

	Action:
	Parish Plan Review 
It was noted that Mays Lane bus shelter still needs an overhaul and repainting and the bus shelter at the bottom of High Street also needs re-painting.  It was agreed to obtain quotes.
In view of the community projects that are coming forward and the Clerk’s restricted hours it was agreed to look for a Project assistant as there is already provision in the budget.  The Clerk was requested to provide a draft advertisement.

	Action:
	Adopt a Pump (Attached)
Following a very successful launch nearly all the pumps have been adopted.  It was agreed to that if any remain un-adopted then a contractor could be employed and that all pumps should be repainted using Hamerite Black.  The Clerk and the Chairman would manage the project.

	71.2.3/14

Action:
	Avening Playing Field Lease – to Consider Extending the Term
Members considered the request to extend the length of the lease to the Avening Playing Field Association to enable it to apply for grant funding.  It was agreed that a formal request is required from the Committee following an AGM and confirmation of this being held should be requested.  It was also agreed that the Playing Field should be added to the Council’s Asset List.  

	71.2.4/14

Action:
	GCC’s Proposed Development at Lawrence Road / Sunground – To Receive Feedback
The final plan had been submitted to CDC Planners but not yet released for consultation.  It was noted that there were only 24 parking spaces on the plan and not 26 as referred to in the documentation and the layout is still very cramped.  Members felt that the Council’s comments passed to GCC following the last meeting hand not been fully taken into account.

	
	

	72/14
	Finance

	72.1/14
	Bank Reconciliation and Budget Status up to 31 May 2014 (Attached)
RESOLUTION 28/14

It was RESOLVED to approve the Bank Reconciliation and the budget Status was noted.

	72.2/14
	Bills For Payment  (Attached)
RESOLUTION 29/14

It was RESOLVED to pay the bills as detailed on the schedule.

	72.3/14
	Donation Requests – Avening Angels

RESOLUTION 30/14

Proposed by Cllr Conway and Seconded by Cllr Mrs Reid and unanimously RESOLVED to donate £200 to Avening Angels.

	
	

	73/14
	Planning

	73.1/14
	To Consider Response to New Planning Applications 

	
	14/02179/FUL Minchinhampton Golf Club, Minchinhampton, Stroud, Gloucestershire, 

GL6 9BE 

Retrospective application for the retention of a Halfway House, Meter Buildings, Flag Pole & Flag, Entrance Signage, Starters Huts and a Water Softener Building
No Objections

	
	14/02180/ADV Minchinhampton Golf Club, Minchinhampton, Stroud, Gloucestershire, GL6 9BE 
Signage Boards and Flag/Flag Pole
No Objections

	73.2/14
	Applications Responded to Since Last Meeting 

	
	None

	73.3/14
	Decision Notices Received

	
	14/01335/FUL   Avening Parochial Church Council 
Holy Cross Church, Church Street, Avening, Gloucestershire,

Replacement fence along boundary with primary school 

Permitted 30 May 2014.  This was noted.

	73.4/14
	Planning Correspondence 

	
	CDC Local Plan – Provision of Gypsy and Traveller Sites
Noted

	
	CDC Local Plan – Statement of Community Involvement
Noted

	73.5/14
	Tree Works Notifications

	
	14/02456/TCONR   Brook House, Hampton Hill, Avening, Tetbury, Gloucestershire, GL8 8NS 
T1 Ash tree - fell 

	
	14/02226/TCONR   Blenheim Cottage, 3 Woodstock Lane, Avening, Tetbury, Gloucestershire, GL8 8NG 
Crown reduce 3 beech trees

	
	14/02400/TCONR    Glen Cottage, 16 Star Lane, Avening, Tetbury, Gloucestershire, GL8 8NT 
Willow Tree - reduce to balance; Ash Tree – remove

	73.6/14
	Other Urgent Planning Applications or Correspondence Received Since Publication of the Agenda

	
	14/02252/FUL Land Adjacent 9 Pound Hill, Avening, Gloucestershire, GL8 8LZ 
Erection of a new single dwelling together with new detached garden room and other associated ancillary development.

Members expressed concerns about the impact of the increased volume of traffic and heavy vehicles, accessing the site during the building phase, as the only route is via a very narrow and steep road. The Council would prefer to see a restriction on the weight of vehicles accessing the site. In addition the design of the building is not in context with neighbouring properties and the wider surrounding area and this is of particular concern as the site borders a conservation area in the oldest part of the Village. 

	
	14/02226/TCONR  Blenheim Cottage, 3 Woodstock Lane, Avening, Tetbury, Gloucestershire, GL8 8NG  Crown reduce 3 beech trees 
Permitted 18 June 2014

14/02400/TCONR   Glen Cottage, 16 Star Lane, Avening, Tetbury, Gloucestershire, GL8 8NT   Willow Tree - reduce to balance; Ash Tree – remove
Permitted 18 June 2014

	
	

	74/14
	Correspondence Received 

	
	List of Correspondence Received April / May 2014
Noted

	
	Dog Mess on Playing Field
Following receipt of a complaint about dog mess on the playing Field it was agreed to advise the APFA. 

	
	Draft Changes to GAPTC’s Constitution
Noted

	
	GCC Highways – Invitation to Information Evening
Noted

	
	Invitation to Join Rural Sounding Board
Noted

	
	CDC Leaders Update
Noted

	
	Geoffrey Clifton-Brown MP – Neighbourhood Plans
Noted and deferred to a future meeting.

	
	

	75/14
	The next Meeting of Avening Parish Council will be held on Thursday, 17 July 2014 in Avening Memorial Hall at 7.30 pm.  

All Are Welcome


There being no further business, the meeting was closed at 9.20 pm
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